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	Report by the Council

	REPORT ON ITU TELECOM EVENTS, THE HIRING OF AN INDEPENDENT EXTERNAL MANAGEMENT CONSULTANT FOR EVENTS (STRATEGIC AND FINANCIAL ASSESSMENT) AND RECOMMENDATIONS



	Summary
Discussions at Council 2022 explored ITU Telecom events 2019-2022, potential future events, as well as the findings of the first phase assessment of events and possible next steps from the independent external management consultancy (Dalberg).
Document C22/10 outlines the discussions which took place around the ITU Telecom events following the presentation by Dalberg. 
Council 2022 noted Document C22/10 and agreed to transmit it, along with the summary record of the discussion from the fourth plenary meeting (included in Annex 1), to the Plenipotentiary Conference for consideration and decision.

Action required
The Plenipotentiary Conference is invited to consider these reports and discussions and take a decision on the future of Telecom Events.
____________
References
Plenipotentiary Conference Resolution 11 (Rev. Dubai 2018), Council documents C20/19, C21/19, C22/10, C22/19 (Rev 1) and C22/89
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	Summary
At the Virtual consultation of councillors in June 2021, documents C21/10 and C21/79 were discussed. The meeting agreed to defer the decision on the issue to the 2022 session of the Council.
Action required
The Council is required to decide on the hiring of a consultancy for the second phase.
____________
References
C20/10, C21/10, C21/79, C21/91


[bookmark: dstart][bookmark: dbreak]1	At the Virtual consultation of councillors in June 2021 (C21\VCC-1), documents C21/10, “Hiring of independent external management consultant for ITU Telecom events and recommendations”, and C21/79, “Contribution from Japan: Strategic and Financial Assessment for ITU Telecom Events”, were both discussed. The outcome of this discussion was summarized in document C21/91 as follows:
7	Report on the hiring of an independent external management consultancy, including recommendations and various strategies (Documents C21/10 and C21/79)
7.1	The representative of Dalberg reviewed the main elements of the report submitted to VCC-2 (Document C20/10), in which Dalberg had presented an assessment of ITU Telecom events and various options for the way forward, notably the organization of “Digital for Good” exhibition and forum sessions as part of an annual global ITU-level event that incorporated WSIS forums and/or the AI for Good Global Summit. The events of the past twelve months had reinforced interest in such an event, further investigation of which would constitute Phase 2 of the external consultancy.
7.2	The councillor from Japan, introducing Document C21/79, said that it proposed a series of steps aimed at addressing the need to ensure the profitability of large-scale events in the light of the COVID-19 pandemic.
7.3	Two councillors endorsed the approach laid out in Document C21/79, given the urgent need to reform ITU Telecom events, avoid further deficits and assess the situation in the light of the new, post-COVID “normal”.
7.4	Two other councillors said that the Council should consider all the options outlined in the Dalberg report and that Member States should have the opportunity to submit other options.
7.5	Several councillors observed that Document C21/10 contained no information on the cost or financing of Phase 2 of the consultancy, or on the methodology or time-frame for its implementation. Given that ITU Telecom exhibitions appeared to have been superseded by other events and that stakeholders had a limited capacity to participate, they suggested that the Council defer its decision to its 2022 session and that Phase 2 of the consultancy be aligned with the normalization of international travel.
7.6	One councillor, observing that the AI for Good Global Summit and WSIS forums were successful events in which many large international, private-sector and civil-society organizations participated, said that the views of those organizations should be obtained as well. It was not in the Union’s interest to undermine them by introducing a new model of event.
7.7	The Secretary-General pointed out that the AI for Good Global Summit did not have the same participants as ITU Telecom exhibitions and that the WSIS forums were United Nations events.
7.8	The councillor from Spain said that her administration stood willing to share financial information pertaining to the organization of the 2021 Mobile World Congress, which would be held in Barcelona from 28 June to 1 July.
7.9	The Chief of the Financial Resources Management Department said that, under the terms of resolves 4 of Resolution 11 (Rev. Dubai, 2018), the hiring of the independent external management consultancy for Phase 1 had been covered by the Exhibition Working Capital Fund (EWCF). Should the Council decide to go ahead with Phase 2, it would have to authorize the Secretary-General to draw the necessary funds from the EWCF; neither the ITU nor the ITU Telecom secretariat budget contained allocations for Phase 2. It was further stipulated in Resolution 11 (Rev. Dubai, 2018) that the EWCF had to have a minimum reserve of CHF 5 million. Although ITU Telecom 2020 had not taken place, the costs of the ITU Telecom secretariat had been covered by the EWCF, which showed a balance of CHF 6.6 million as at 31 December 2020. Should ITU Telecom 2021 also not take place physically, the resulting deficit would be charged to the EWCF.
7.10	The representative of Dalberg agreed that the current global landscape of IT-related events was increasingly competitive and that it would be unwise to undermine existing successful events or add to the financial burden of organizers. The aim was, on the contrary, to engage with stakeholders and events so as to produce an integrated and coordinated portfolio of events. Dalberg had not yet been asked to provide either a methodology or a time-frame for Phase 2, but stood ready to do so. It was also willing to adapt its proposal in the light of the needs and concerns of Member States and to consider all three options outlined in its report or indeed any other options formulated by Member States.
7.11	The councillors thanked Dalberg for its presentation and work, noted Documents C21/10 and C21/79, and agreed to defer the decision on the issue to the 2022 session of the Council.
2	The Council is therefore invited to take a decision on the hiring of a consultancy for the second phase.


Annex 1: Extract of the Summary Records of the fourth plenary meeting
 of the Council 2022 
1	ITU Telecom World events (Document C22/19 (Rev.1))
1.1	The representative of ITU Telecom introduced Document C22/19(Rev. 1), which outlined the highlights of ITU Digital World 2021, hosted by the Government of Viet Nam, and plans for ITU Telecom events going forward.
1.2	Councillors took the floor to thank ITU and the Government of Viet Nam for organizing the successful ITU Digital World 2021 event. 
1.3	Many councillors expressed support for continuing to hold ITU Telecom World events, which provided an important platform for information exchange and cooperation. Some expressed a preference for in-person events where possible. The inclusion of SMEs and start-ups was particularly welcome, and should be pursued. 
1.4	A number of councillors, while understanding the rationale for the decision, expressed their regret that no event would take place in 2022, and asked about the implications, notably in terms of staffing and finance. In particular, further information was requested on the status of the Exhibition Working Capital Fund, particularly in relation to the minimum reserve. 
1.5	A councillor noted that it could be useful to share lessons learned from the Mobile World Congress recently hosted by the Government of Spain. In that regard, the councillor from Spain said that her government stood ready to share information on that event. 
1.6	The councillor from Saudi Arabia drew attention to the need to update Document C22/19 (Rev. 1) to include a reference to sponsor countries, including his own.
1.7	The Chief of the Financial Resources Management Department explained that the EWCF comprised any surplus or deficit recorded on ITU Telecom events. As a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, the 2020 and 2021 events had been held virtually rather than in person, leading to a deficit (CHF 1.9 million in 2020, and a similar amount in 2021) which had been posted to the fund. As a result, as at 31 December 2021, the balance of the Fund had stood at CHF 4.6 million, slightly below the CHF 5 million minimum reserve prescribed under Resolution 11 (Rev. Dubai, 2018). 
1.8	The Secretary-General provided an overview of the history of ITU Telecom events, from the first large-scale event organized in 1971, through a fruitful and profitable period in the 1990s allowing the creation of the ICT Development Fund from the surpluses recorded, to the later decline of ITU-organized events, which had become less attractive to the telecom industry owing to their location and focus and competition from other similar events. Reform was thus necessary. While there was substantial support for maintaining ITU Telecom events, which were better able to respond to urgent market concerns than conferences or other forums, a shift in focus and approach was required, including with regard to cooperation with other organizations. Unfortunately, it had not been possible to find a host or establish a budget for ITU Telecom World 2022. Telecom staff costs had been cut by not renewing temporary contracts or recent fixed-term contracts, and redeploying longer-serving staff to other services.
1.9	The Council noted the report contained in Document C22/19 (Rev. 1), taking into account the comment by the councillor from Saudi Arabia.
2	Hiring of an independent external management consultant for ITU Telecom events and recommendations: follow-up (Document C22/10)
2.1	The representative of ITU Telecom introduced Document C22/10, which contained a summary of the outcome of the discussion on Documents C21/10 and C21/79 at the virtual consultation of councillors in June 2021 relating to the hiring of an independent external management consultancy to look into ITU Telecom events. VCC had agreed to defer the decision on the issue to the 2022 session of the Council.
2.2	Councillors stressed the need to analyse the deliverables from Phase 1 of the consultancy review, taking into account Member States’ feedback. There was currently insufficient information available, notably on the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on ITU Telecom events: normal travel had yet to resume, and the long-term consequences remained unknown. One councillor noted that the Phase 1 analysis had been based on the previous strategic plan and corresponding goals; the new strategic plan would have to be taken into account. 
2.3	Several councillors expressed their reservations regarding proposals to merge the planned Digital for Good forum with existing ITU Telecom events, such as the WSIS Forum and the AI for Good summit, which had a different structure and framework. Those events enjoyed a successful track record, which must not be jeopardized.
2.4	One councillor having stressed the need to resolve budgetary concerns prior to hiring a consultant for Phase 2 of the review, and two others having requested clarification regarding the cost of the consultancy and the potential impact of a second phase, the Chief of FRMD provided an overview of the process that had led to the decision to hire a consultant, including the terms of reference and financial resources. A sum of CHF 624 500 had been withdrawn from the EWCF to cover Phase 1 of the review by the external consultancy firm (Dalberg).
2.5	Responding to a request to clarify what measures had already been implemented and what further actions were planned, the representative of Dalberg provided an overview of the scope of the original consulting mandate, noting the purely diagnostic nature of Phase 1 of the review: Dalberg had been requested to assess the existing strategy, business model and finances of ITU Telecom events and to formulate options for events that would be viable, would support ITU strategic goals and meet the needs of the membership and would be self-sustaining and not have an impact on the general budget. Three options had been put forward for ITU to consider. 
2.6	For Phase 2, aimed at developing a redesigned programme for ITU Telecom, Dalberg would rely on guidance from Member States and the secretariat with regard to the approach in terms of time-frame, duration and the most critical issues for the review. Although Dalberg’s initial analysis suggested that the option of a global Digital for Good event was a good starting point, the Dalberg team was open to considering all other options, in consultation with Member States, in order to establish the most pertinent focus for the second phase of the review. 
2.7	The potential impact of merging successful existing events, such as the WSIS Forum and the AI for Good summit, was indeed a risk factor to be taken into account in that process. The integration of events to optimize relevance and time commitment for stakeholders could also be achieved by combining them in space and time or articulating them more effectively within the portfolio of events, rather than through an actual merger. There were lessons to be learned from the COVID-19 pandemic, too, including the key role of ICTs and the need for global events to adapt.
2.8	One councillor said that while the first and second options retained a regional focus on developing countries, the third option envisaged an event with a global focus, with the participation of the private sector; the latter could be a source of revenue through sponsorship, potentially increasing profitability of the events.
2.9	Some councillors pointed out that it was not clear precisely what the mandate would be for work on Phase 2 of the review process. If a consultant was to be hired, the terms of reference for their work should be submitted to CWG-FHR. One councillor suggested that, given their wealth of experience, and the fact that no event was planned for 2022, ITU Telecom staff could be tasked with reviewing recommendations from the report submitted by Dalberg, with a view to drawing up a clear technical proposal for the consultancy mandate for the next phase of the review.
2.10	Two councillors said that there was support for continuing to hold ITU Telecom events, on the basis of a solid and sustainable business model. Given the current financial constraints, rather than carrying out a second phase, ITU management could perhaps avoid incurring additional costs by working with Dalberg to draft a brief report proposing a business model – based on Phase 1 of the review and feedback from councillors – to submit to the Plenipotentiary Conference for final decision. 
2.11	Several councillors stated that, in view of existing constraints – including financial challenges and the fact that in-person meetings were only just restarting – they did not support a second consultancy phase at that stage, as it would be premature. Others concurred that further information and additional time were needed to clarify the scope and time-frame of a second phase of the review and decide the way forward. 
2.12	Several councillors advocated referring the issue for consideration by CWG-FHR and reviewing it during the Council session in 2023, also in the light of any amendments that might be made to Resolution 11 (Rev. Dubai, 2018) and other texts having an impact on ITU Telecom at PP-22.
2.13	The Secretary-General expressed his appreciation for the initial Dalberg report, which took ITU’s needs, situation and potential into account. All three Bureaux (BR, TSB and BDT) were becoming increasingly engaged in events in order to promote their activities. It would be useful for the ITU platform to complement private-sector events such as the Mobile World Congress in Barcelona. However, he agreed that the time was perhaps not right to launch the second phase of the review, as it had not been possible to implement the recommendations from the Phase 1 report; additional time was needed. 
2.14	The Council noted Document C22/10 and agreed to transmit it, along with the summary record of the discussion, to the Plenipotentiary Conference for consideration and decision. 
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